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'THE PRESIDENT'S PREFACE' 

It hardly seems possible that only a month has passed since Joanne and I came to work 
and live among the Lindenwood family. If time continues to flit by so quickly, I'll 
be old and gray long before I'm ready! 

These past two weeks Mr. Elam and Dean Miller have led me through the review of budget 
requests. We've met personally with many of you, and I have been impressed with the 
careful and thorough manner in which most of you plan your work. 

Ahead lie some difficult decisions for expenditures cannot exceed receipts. We'll make 
these decisions carefuny·a:na·, a·s soon as possible, share our conclusions with you. Hope­
fully, a budget that is adequate and balanced can be finalized by the middle of April. 
The new fiscal year starts July 1, and the budget will be approved finally at the May 24th 
meeting of the Board of Directors. 

The participation of so many of you in our Annual Funds Drive is inspir~ng. I am more 
and more convinced that our financial problems, though severe, will be overcome. And, 
the tangible example being set by our faculty and staff through support of the Annual 
Funds Drive is the bas is of my optimism. Thanks for being what you are! ; • £ i. 
SERVICES HELD FOR DEAN EMERITUS CROZIER 

Memorial services were held yesterday afternoon at the St. Charles Presbyterian Church 
for Doris B. Crozier of St. Charles, dean emeritus, who died January 28 of an apparent 
heart attack at the age of 68. A native of Burlington, VT, she was a 1935 graduate of 
Trinity College and held an M.A. degree from New York University and an L.H.D. degree 
from St. Joseph's College. 

Following Lindenwood's switch to coeducational status, she joined it in 1972 as Dean of the 
College for Women, sel"Ving-±n---me position until 1979. She retired in 1980 after 
being named dean emeritus in 1979 and serving one year as an associate professor of 
sociology. 

Prior to the Lindenwood appointment, Miss Crozier was dean at Kenyon College from 1969-
72, assistant to the president at Chatham College from 1964-69 and an assistant professor 
of anthropology at Danbury State College from 1961-64. During her lifetime, she held 
several teaching positions in Germany and traveled to more than 30 countries throughout 
the world. From 1958-61, she served as an advisor to the Cambodian government and is 
credited with helping to establish the country's first teachers' college. 

Listed in the 1971 edition of Who's Who Among American Women, she was a member of the 
American Anthropological Association, the Trinity College Board of Trustees, the American 
Association of University Women, tbe St. Charles Community Council and the Higher Education 
Coordinating Council of Metropolitan St. Louis. 

=more= 

._ ___________ your official communicative link with the lindenwood colleges __________ _ 



• • ACTING DIRECTO R NAMED FOR CAP CENTER 

Susan E. Toben of Ballwin has been named acting director of Lindenwood's Consolidated Ad­
vising Plan (CAP) Center. A 1981 graduate of the University of Missouri-Columbia, she holds 
a B.S. degree with a major in marketing ~nd distributive education. 

Prior to joining Lindenwood, she served as an inspector for the St. Louis County Department 
of Health & Medical Care and as a student teacher at Parkway South Senior High School in 
Manchester. Certified as a teacher/coordinator of high school cooperative education, Ms. 
Toben placed high school students in occupations based upon career and skill evaluation in 
her capacity with the Parkway district. She also developed and implemented management, 
training and evaluative procedures for cooperative on-the-job and in-class training, and, 
in a vocational rehabilitation practicum, conducted occupational skills and personality 
inventories for career assessment and placement. She is a member of the American and Missouri 
Vocational associations and the National Association of Distributive Education Teachers. 

LONG-RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE MEMBERS NAMED 

Fourteen members representing community, student, faculty, alumni and board interests have 
been appointed to Lindenwood's Long-Range Planning Committee. The 16-member group is charged 
with (1) redefining and sharpening Lindenwood's statement of mission and purpose in light of 
its past 20 years of history, (2) establishing immediate and long-range goals and (3) re­
commending organizational changes to meet such goals to the Lindenwood Board of Directors. 

The connnittee is composed of area citizens Alfred Fleishman, president emeritus of Fleishman­
Hillard, Inc., St. Louis, and the Rev. Robert R. McGruther of the St. Charles Presbyterian 
Church; alumni Eric Stuhler of St. Charles and Gail Griffin of Spanish Lake; students' Vic 
Avellino of St. Charles and Earlene Hill of St. Louis; faculty representatives Joe Ancona of 
the Business Administration Department, Dr. Howard Barnett of the English Department, Nancy 
Palette of the Education Department and Rebecca Glenn of the LCIE; administrators Lawrence 
E. Elam, chief financial officer, and Dr. Aaron Miller, dean of faculty; and board members 
Jefferson L. Miller and Walter L. Metcalfe, Jr., both of St. Louis. Board Chairman Robert 
Hyland and President James Spainhower serve as cochairmen of the connnittee. 

The committee is composed of the Subcommittee on Values, chaired by Hill with members Dr. 
Barnett and the Rev. McGruther; the Subcommittee on the Work Program, chaired by Metcalfe 
with members Ancona, Avellino and Glenn; the Subconnnittee on the Resident College, chaired 
by Dr. Miller with members Griffin, Miller and Polette; and the Subcommittee on Non-Traditional 
Studies, Evening College & Graduate Offerings, chaired by Elam with members Fleishman and 
Stuhler. Appointed to various task forces on the subcommittees are Dr. Edith E. Graber of 
the Sociology Department; Edward D. Watkins, director of development; Dr. James F. Hood, 
acting associate dean of faculty; and Dr. Arlene Taich, director of the LCIE. 

PHOTO EXHIBIT IN YOUNG SHOWCASE GALLERY 

A new exhibition of 24 black-and-white photographs by Lindenwood students currently is 
on display now through February 25 in the Young Showcase Gallery. Hours for the exhibit 
are from 9 a.m. to 9 p.m. Monday through Friday. 

BIRTHDAY SURPRISE FOR OLDEST ALUMNUS 

Birthday greetings and a gift were presented by Esther Penning of the Alumni Affairs Office 
on behalf of Lindenwood to Aimee Becker of St. Charles, who turned 94 years of age on 
January 27, making her the oldest living alumnus in the area. A 1908 graduate, Miss Becker 
was surprised the following day at her residence in the Parkside Meadows Retirement Center 
by a personal visit from President James Spainhower. 
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• • LCIE INSTRUCTOR NAMED TO CITY COMMISSION 

Jan Castro, LCIE adjunct faculty member, has been appointed to a term on the Municipal 
Commission on Arts & Letters by the University City Council. The nine-member commission 
serves as an advisory panel and sponsor for various cultural and art performances and 
events in University City. 

MARKETING SESSION SET FEBRUARY 22 

''Marketing Your Degree" is the title of a half-day seminar for Lindenwood seniors on 
February 22 at 323 Roemer Hall. Sessions are scheduled from 12:30-3 p.m. and at 4:30-7 
p.m. To be presented by William Savage & Associates, a St. Louis-based placement service, 
the sessions will examine preparing resumes, analyzing strengths, developing market 
plans, understanding recruiters, developing interviewing skills and learning how to 
follow through with prospects. Instructors are Susan Moore, manager of executive search 
for William Savage & Associates, and John Kaczmarski, senior personnel consultant for 
the firm. The seminar fee is $40. Reservations can be made by calling Ms. Moore at 
(314) 524-8920. Registration also will take place at the door, a half hour before 
each session. The seminar fee includes a personalized critique of the student's resume. 

CHINESE MOVEMENT, MEDITATION COURSE SET 

T1ai Chi Ch 1uan is an ancient form of Chinese movement and meditation that will be the 
subject of a 10-week course to be offered by the Leisure Learning Office on campus, Feb­
ruary 15 through April 26. The noncredit course will be held on Tuesdays from 6:30-8 p.m. 
It will be taught by Keith Polette, technical director in the Department of Performing 
Arts, and will consist of a series of exercises, discussions and meditative techniques. 

Exercises will consist of slow, predetermined and continuous circular movements that 
emphasize the harmony of breathing in ways that promote better movement, increase strength 
and stamina and improve coordination and circulation. Polette will discuss the philosophy 
behind T'ai Chi Ch'uan and demonstrate the practice of various meditative techniques. The 
fee for the 10 weeks of instruction is $50, with a discount available to faculty and staff 
members. For further information and registration procedures, contact the Leisure Learning 
Office at extension #202 or #346. 

CONVOCATIONS STRESS 'A UNIFIED LINDENWOOD' 

President James---spainhower will conduct convocations for students of the Evening College 
on February 8 and 10 at West Port Center beginning at 6 p.rn. each night. The convocations 
are part of efforts to unite all Lindenwood students "to build a sense of a total college 
among its various components,'' Dr. Spainhower said. This week's addresses follow similar 
convocations to day students on campus last month and to Evening College students last 
week at the Mansion House Center. Similar ones are planned for Evening College students 
on campus and to students at the Lake St. Louis Center, the president said. 

A FEW SEATS REMAIN FOR BASS FISHING INSTITUTE 

A number of seats remain for Lindenwood's second annual Bass Fishing Techniques Institute, 
which opens Friday on campus. Featuring some of the country's top bass anglers, the 
institute continues from 7:30-9:30 p.m. February 16 and 23 and March 2. Headlining the 
opening session will be Roland Martin of Cleuwiston, FL, the holder of 17 national bass 
fishing championships and one regarded by many as "the world's best bass fisherman." 
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Other sch.led lecturers include Randy Fite of Conroe, TX, a seven-time qu.fier for • ·., 
for the Bassmaster Classic of the United States and one acknowledged as America's leading 
expert on the use of electronic fishing equipment; Roger Moore of Branson, MO, a three-
time Missouri professional champion; and Rick Clunn of Montgomery, TX, a two-time world 
champion of the Bassmaster Classic. Martin and Moore are the first and second-place all­
time money winners in bass fishing, re·specti vely. 

Cost for the session is $42. Classes consist of lectures, audiovisual presentations, 
demonstrations and question-and-answer sessions. If you're interested in attending, act 
quickly and give Barbara Ludwig a call at extension #346. 

LCIE OFFERS FREE WORKSHOP FOR ADULTS 

"Money for Your Education" is the title of a financial aid workshop for adult students 
to be presented by the LCIE on February 22 in Young Hall. The 7:30 p.m. session is free 
to area adults who plan to begin or to continue their college education. 

The workshop will feature a presentation by Donna Herington, director of financial aid, 
who will discuss state and federal grants and loans, application procedures and eligibility 
for financial assistance. Miriam King-Watts, LCIE director of admissions, will present 
a summary of the foundations that award loans and scholarships to adult students and will 
explain Lindenwood's programs for financial assistance. Individual consultations will be 
available by LCIE counselors after the workshop. Reservations must be received by February 
21 to attend. For further information, contact the LCIE at extension #226 or #228. 

PRESIDENT PLANS TALKS TO CIVIC GROUPS 

President James Spainhower is the keynote speaker for today's noon luncheon meeting of 
the Rotary Club of St. Peters, tomorrow's luncheon meeting of the Kiwanis Club of St. 
Charles and the February 17 meeting of the Creve Coeur Chamber of Commerce. 

HIGH SCHOOL PRINCIPALS TO VISIT LINDENWOOD 

Nearly a dozen principals from public and private high schools in St. Charles County 
will be the guests of President Spainhower and Gene M. Henderson, Ph.D., professor and 
chairman of education, during a February 10 visit to the Lindenwood campus. Stressing 
cooperative endeavors, the noon luncheon will acquaint high school principals with 
Lindenwood activities and will exhibit the institution's continuing interest in public 
and private education. 

AAUP MEETING SCHEDULED TOMORROW 

The Lindenwood Chapter of the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) will 
meet tomorrow at noon in the Cardinal Room of Ayers Cafeteria. The one-hour session is 
open to all Lindenwood faculty members. 
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